# Center for American Progress

## Understanding Amtrak and the Importance of Passenger Rail in the United States

By Kevin DeGood

June 4, 2015

Passenger rail is an essential element of America's surface transportation system. The main provider of intercity passenger rail service is the National Railroad Passenger Corporation, also known as Amtrak. Amtrak serves more than 500 destinations in 46 states.<sup>1</sup> Passenger rail service supports economic development, connects rural communities to the nation, and helps reduce roadway congestion in major metropolitan regions. In addition, Amtrak facilities and services are vital to commuter rail agencies, allowing 840,000 commuters to reach their destinations every weekday.<sup>2</sup>

The most heavily traveled portion of the national passenger rail system is the Northeast Corridor, or NEC, which stretches from Washington, D.C., to Boston, Massachusetts. The Northeast megaregion is home to one in every seven Americans, or more than 50 million people.<sup>3</sup> All told, the region accounts for \$1 out of every \$5 of economic productivity.<sup>4</sup>

Congestion within the region takes a heavy toll on the economy. Four of the five airports with the greatest congestion and worst on-time performance—including LaGuardia, Kennedy, Newark Liberty, and Philadelphia—are located within the Northeast,<sup>5</sup> and these airports account for one-third of all aviation delays nationally.<sup>6</sup> The economic cost of congestion at these airports is expected to more than double by 2025, to \$7 billion annually.<sup>7</sup>

As highway congestion within the region has grown, so has Amtrak's role as an efficient alternative to driving. In 2001, Amtrak provided 37 percent of combined air and passenger rail trips between Washington, D.C., and New York City.<sup>8</sup> By 2011, its share of combined service had risen to 75 percent.<sup>9</sup> The mode share growth for the segment from New York to Boston is also impressive. In 2001, Amtrak provided just 20 percent of combined rail and air trips. This share grew to 54 percent by 2011.<sup>10</sup>

Policy discussions about Amtrak tend to focus on intercity rail service. While essential, these trips are only one aspect of Amtrak's work and value. In fact, Amtrak is a leading provider of passenger rail services, including engineers, train crews, dispatching, and other operational support to transit and commuter rail agencies around the country.

Furthermore, Amtrak operates commuter rail services on behalf of three regional rail authorities—the Maryland Area Regional Commuter, or MARC; Shore Line East in Connecticut; and Metrolink in the Los Angeles region.<sup>12</sup>

Amtrak also provides access to its infrastructure to seven transit agencies—the Long Island Rail Road; New Jersey Transit; the Southeastern Pennsylvania Transit Authority, or SEPTA; the Delaware Department of Transportation, operated by SEPTA; the Rhode Island Department of Transportation, operated by the Massachusetts Bay Transportation Authority; the Virginia Railway Express; and Metra, in Chicago.<sup>13</sup>

In recent years, Amtrak's fiscal performance has steadily improved, placing it on par with other modes of transportation. This past year, ticket sales covered 93 percent of Amtrak's operating costs.<sup>14</sup> In fiscal year 2012, the most recent year for which complete data are available, Amtrak earned \$2.877 billion in revenue and incurred \$4.036 billion in expenses.<sup>15</sup> As a result of strong revenue performance, congressional subsidies to cover operations and capital needs averaged between 30 percent and 35 percent of Amtrak's total budget.<sup>16</sup> This subsidy level is equivalent to the average provided to highways.<sup>17</sup>





## Timeline of major Amtrak milestones<sup>11</sup>

- October 30, 1970: President Richard Nixon signs the Rail Passenger Service Act.
- May 1, 1971: Amtrak begins operations.
- April 1, 1976: Amtrak assumes control of the NEC.
- 1977:

Amtrak undertakes \$1.75 billion in NEC improvements to provide regular service from Washington, D.C., to Boston.

#### • 2001:

The first full year of Acela Express high-speed service along the NEC. Even with recent ridership records, however, Amtrak faces many challenges. The most significant of these is a lack of adequate funding to meet maintenance needs or to plan for future system growth. In fact, since beginning operations in 1971, Amtrak has received, in inflation-adjusted terms, just \$70 billion in total federal funding.<sup>18</sup> To put this in perspective, since 2008, Congress has backfilled the Highway Trust Fund with \$65 billion in general fund revenues to avoid insolvency.<sup>19</sup> In just seven years, Congress has provided almost as much general fund support for highways as Amtrak has received in 45 years of operations. Moreover, when revenues rise as a result of robust ticket sales, Congress often uses this as a justification to cut federal support further.

Inadequate funding also makes it difficult for Amtrak to comply with safety requirements, such as the installation of positive train control, or PTC, technologies. Positive train control is a communication-based technology that relies on transmitting information using radio signals to provide real-time data on the location, speed, and direction of trains. This system is capable of preventing derailments from excess speed, train collisions, and incursions into work zones, among other benefits.<sup>20</sup> When Congress mandated the adoption of PTC in 2008, it did not provide any additional funding or set aside radio spectrum for Amtrak and other transportation agencies.<sup>21</sup> As a result, Amtrak and other providers have had to lease spectrum at market rates from spectrum holders.<sup>22</sup> In addition, Amtrak has had to choose between basic maintenance and PTC installation.

Funding is not the only challenge. Unlike passenger rail providers in many other countries, Amtrak operates most of its service on tracks owned by private freight railroads, states, and other public authorities. In fact, Amtrak owns only 28 percent of the 21,300 route miles it covers.<sup>23</sup> This means that Amtrak has little to no control over its on-time performance, as scheduling and track maintenance decisions remain with private companies.



## Amtrak facts for 2013<sup>24</sup>

- Amtrak serves more than 500 destinations in 46 states and three Canadian provinces on 21,300 miles of routes.
- Amtrak's total ridership is 31.6 million passengers.
- Each day, an average of 86,000 people ride more than 300 Amtrak trains.
- In FY 2012, Amtrak earned \$2.877 billion in revenue and incurred \$4.036 billion in expenses.
- Amtrak-owned equipment includes 1,455 passenger cars, 416 locomotives, 80 Auto Train cars, and 68 baggage cars.
- Amtrak owns 23 tunnels—18.6 miles of track—and 1,209 bridges—42.5 miles of track.
- Seventy-two percent of the route miles that Amtrak trains travel are on tracks owned by other railroads.
- State-supported routes—those operated by Amtrak and funded by states—carry 15.4 million passengers.
- Amtrak operates 15 long-distance routes that range in length from 760 miles to 2,400 miles.

## NEC facts for 2013<sup>25</sup>

- Amtrak carries 11.4 million passengers on the NEC.
- The NEC is 457 miles long, consisting of 17 tunnels and 1,186 bridges.
- More than 2,200 trains operate over some portion of the NEC each day, carrying approximately 720,000 passengers, or more than 260 million passengers annually.
- Commuter rail demand is anticipated to grow by 58 percent by 2030.<sup>26</sup>
- More than 25,000 freight trains use the NEC each year, hauling 370,000 tons of freight.<sup>27</sup>
- Amtrak accounts for 75 percent of the combined airline and rail market between Washington, D.C., and New York City, as well as 54 percent of the market between New York and Boston.<sup>28</sup>

#### TABLE 1

#### Top 25 Amtrak stations by ridership for fiscal year 2013

Station	Tickets from	Tickets to	Total
New York, NY	4,790,862	4,765,562	9,556,424
Washington, D.C.	2,520,472	2,512,920	5,033,392
Philadelphia, PA	2,062,369	2,063,134	4,125,503
Chicago, IL	1,762,317	1,760,071	3,522,388
Los Angeles, CA	822,981	820,725	1,643,706
Boston South Station, MA	723,221	710,927	1,434,148
Sacramento, CA	571,836	560,914	1,132,750
Baltimore, MD	533,746	531,830	1,065,576
Albany-Rensselaer, NY	382,179	382,719	764,898
New Haven, CT	374,670	370,860	745,530
Wilmington, DE	369,654	368,659	738,313
Baltimore/Washington International Airport, MD	350,822	359,691	710,513
San Diego, CA	343,187	343,766	686,953
Providence, RI	326,123	334,144	660,267
Newark, NJ	331,047	325,775	656,822
Portland, OR	323,731	328,724	652,455
Seattle, WA	322,428	317,626	640,054
Milwaukee, WI	310,729	306,424	617,153
Emeryville, CA	301,677	297,182	598,859
Lancaster, PA	290,027	288,704	578,731
Harrisburg, PA	287,821	284,119	571,940
Bakersfield, CA	275,000	271,439	546,439
Boston Back Bay, MA	277,344	263,426	540,770
Boston North Station, MA	238,242	237,205	475,447
Martinez, CA	235,080	238,756	473,836

Source: Amtrak, "National Fact Sheet: FY 2013" (2014), available at http://www.amtrak.com/ccurl/826/406/Amtrak-National-Fact-Sheet-FY2013-rev.pdf.

.....

## The origins and future of the Northeast Corridor

The 1970s were a time of tremendous change in the rail industry as competition from highways and aviation undermined demand for both freight and passenger rail service. Within a few years, many of the largest freight carriers would file for bankruptcy, pushing Congress to enact two legislative reforms that would fundamentally reshape the industry. In the 19th century, Congress granted railroad companies vast stretches of land, as well as the power to condemn private property in an attempt to fuel network expansion and westward migration. In exchange for these benefits, rail carriers were required to provide passenger rail service. The absence of effective competition from any other mode of transportation meant that this requirement was not initially a burden for carriers.

However, massive postwar highway investments spurred an expansion of the trucking industry, which combined with a burdensome regulatory structure to place intense economic pressure on freight railroads. By the early 1970s, the six carriers that owned the tracks that became the NEC all entered bankruptcy.<sup>29</sup> Normally, a rail company would use a bankruptcy filing to restructure its debt or, possibly, to look to be acquired by another carrier. But multiple, concurrent bankruptcies meant that there was no company capable of taking on such a massive deal, especially within the context of weak overall industry financial performance.

In response, Congress agreed to remove the requirement that freight carriers continue to provide unprofitable intercity passenger rail service. In 1970, Congress passed the Passenger Rail Service Act, which created Amtrak.<sup>30</sup> By May 1971, the transition was complete, and Amtrak began to provide passenger rail service across the nation.<sup>31</sup>

The financial relief of removing passenger service requirements proved insufficient. In 1973, Congress established a government-owned railroad corporation known as Conrail that appropriated failed freight rail operations in the Northeast, including the tract that would become the NEC. Finally, in 1976, Congress passed the Railroad Revitalization and Regulatory Reform Act, which authorized Amtrak to purchase the NEC from Conrail— effectively transferring assets from one subsidized government corporation to another.<sup>32</sup>

As a result of a major industry restructuring and regulatory reform, Amtrak took control of an incredibly important, albeit distressed, asset. The NEC was hampered by aging infrastructure—some pieces more than 100 years old—with massive deferred maintenance. Even with the burden of maintaining aging legacy assets, Amtrak manages to provide high-quality, timely, and essential rail service in the most heavily populated and congested region of the United States. Without this service, rail commuters would be forced to drive, adding to heavily congested roadways. Texas A&M University research reveals that 3 of the 10 most congested metropolitan regions lie within the NEC: New York; Washington, D.C.; and Philadelphia. Collectively, drivers in these three cities face 880 million hours of roadway delay per year.<sup>33</sup>

In 2012, the Federal Railroad Administration began a comprehensive planning process known as NEC FUTURE.<sup>34</sup> This effort is intended to develop a unified vision for the entire corridor, as well as a set of specific projects needed to move the vision forward. In the absence of a shared vision and a commitment on the part of the federal government to make needed investments, Amtrak will struggle to continue to provide critical mobility to millions of people each year.

The most significant barrier to improving rail service along the NEC is the more than 100-year-old Hudson River tunnels. The tunnels provide commuter and passenger rail service between New Jersey and New York City. Each of the two existing single-track tunnels is able to carry a maximum of 24 trains per hour. During the morning and evening rushes, there is simply no unused capacity that would allow the addition of more trains.<sup>35</sup> Due to the age of the tunnels, one bore has to be closed every other weekend for maintenance. Adding two new tunnels would double the number of trains per hour from 24 to 48 and eliminate more than 32,000 passenger transfers.<sup>36</sup> Expanded service would reduce commute times by an average of 23 minutes.<sup>37</sup> In addition, the project would eliminate 22,000 automobile trips and 590,000 miles of driving every day—a significant benefit to auto commuters who already face heavily congested roadways.

In addition to the Hudson River tunnels, the NEC has other major needs, including the replacement of the Portal Bridge in northeast New Jersey and the rail tunnels in Baltimore. The Portal Bridge is a movable, swing-span structure that crosses the Hackensack River, carrying 450 passenger and freight trains daily.<sup>38</sup> The bridge, which requires frequent and substantial maintenance, often fails to lock in place after opening, causing severe delays that ripple throughout the entire NEC. The Baltimore and Potomac, or B&P, Tunnel in Baltimore was constructed in 1873—just eight years after the end of the Civil War.<sup>39</sup> The tunnel represents a severe bottleneck, as the capacity drops from four to two tracks along this section of railway.<sup>40</sup> Moreover, the tight curves in the tunnel require trains to reduce their speeds to 30 miles per hour.<sup>41</sup> Taken together, these projects have a total estimated cost of more than \$17 billion.<sup>42</sup> In short, Amtrak's long-term capital needs are substantial, especially within the NEC.

### Conclusion

Amtrak is a national asset that will not be able to continue to provide reliable service or expand to meet future population growth and travel demand without additional investment. This is especially true in the Northeast, where approximately one out of every three jobs in the region is within 5 miles of a passenger rail station.<sup>43</sup> Over the next four decades, the region is expected to grow by more than 30 percent, adding approximately 15 million new residents.<sup>44</sup> Without improved passenger and commuter rail service, this growth will lead to crippling congestion that hampers U.S. economic performance.

Kevin DeGood is the Director of Infrastructure Policy at the Center for American Progress.

## Endnotes

1 Amtrak, "National Fact Sheet: FY 2013" (2014), available at http://www.amtrak.com/ccurl/826/406/Amtrak-National-Fact-Sheet-FY2013-rev.pdf.

2 Ibid.

- 3 Northeast Corridor Infrastructure and Operations Advisory Commission, "Critical Infrastructure Needs on the Northeast Corridor" (2013), available at http://www.nec-commission. com/wp-content/uploads/2013/01/necc\_cin\_20130123.pdf.
- 4 NEC FUTURE, "NEC Facts and Figures," available at http:// www.necfuture.com/facts\_figures/ (last accessed May 2015).
- 5 Bureau of Transportation Statistics, "Table 3 Ranking of Major Airport On-Time Arrival Performance in March 2015," available at http://www.rita.dot.gov/bts/subject\_areas/airline\_information/airline\_ontime\_tables/2015\_03/table\_03 (last accessed May 2015).
- 6 Federal Railroad Administration, Scoping Package (U.S. Department of Transportation, 2012), available at http://www. necfuture.com/project\_docs/nec\_future\_scoping\_package\_0712.aspx#2\_2.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 NEC FUTURE, "NEC Facts and Figures."
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 Amtrak, "Historic Timeline," available at http://history. amtrak.com/amtraks-history/historic-timeline (last accessed May 2015).
- 12 Amtrak, "National Fact Sheet: FY 2013."
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Amtrak, "Amtrak: America's Railroad" (2015).
- 15 Amtrak, "National Fact Sheet: FY 2013."
- 16 Federal Railroad Administration, Scoping Package.
- 17 Kevin DeGood and Andrew Schwartz, "Advancing a Multimodal Transportation System by Eliminating Funding Restrictions" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wpcontent/uploads/2015/01/DeGood\_Highways\_reportUP-DATE.pdf.
- 18 Author's calculation based on Federal Railroad Administration, "Amtrak Capital Grants," available at https://www.fra.dot.gov/Page/P0249 (last accessed May 2015); Amtrak, "Break-down of Amtrak Federal Grant by Category: FY1998-FY2014 (\$ Millions)" (2014); The White House, Table 10.1—Gross Domestic Product and Deflators Used in the Historical Tables: 1940–2020 (Executive Office of the President), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/omb/bud-get/fy2016/assets/hist10z1.xls (last accessed May 2015).
- 19 Jim Watts, "States Defer Road Work as HTF Concerns Grow," The Bond Buyer, March 25, 2015, available at http://www. bondbuyer.com/news/washington-infrastructure/statesdefer-road-work-as-htf-concerns-grow-1071708-1.html.
- 20 Federal Railroad Administration, "Positive Train Control (PTC) Overview (Railroad Safety)," available at https://www.fra.dot. gov/Page/P0621 (last accessed May 2015).
- 21 Jonathan Tamari, "Cost of radio spectrum an obstacle to Positive Train Control," *The Philadelphia Enquirer*, May 25, 2015, available at http://www.philly.com/philly/ news/20150525\_Cost\_of\_radio\_spectrum\_an\_obstacle\_to\_ Postive\_Train\_Control.html.

22 Ibid.

23 Amtrak, "National Fact Sheet: FY 2013."

24 Ibid.

#### 25 Ibid.

26 Federal Railroad Administration, Scoping Package.

27 Ibid.

- 28 Northeast Corridor Infrastructure and Operations Advisory Commission, "Critical Infrastructure Needs on the Northeast Corridor."
- 29 Conrail, "Brief History of Consolidated Railroad Corporation," available at http://www.conrail.com/history/ (last accessed May 2015).
- 30 Rail Passenger Service Act of 1970, Public Law 518, 91st Cong., 2d sess., October 30, 1970, available at http://history.amtrak. com/archives/rail-passenger-service-act-of-1970/@@download/item/Rail%20Passenger%20Service%20Act%20of%20 1970.pdf.
- 31 Amtrak Historical Society, "Early Amtrak Press Releases," available at http://www.amtrakhistoricalsociety.org/bah. htm (last accessed May 2015).
- 32 Amtrak History Blog, "Documenting the Northeast Corridor (Part I)," January 7, 2013, available at http://history.amtrak. com/blogs/blog/a-picture-in-time.
- 33 Results based on authors' calculation from Texas A&M University, "2012 Annual Urban Mobility Report" (2012), available at http://mobility.tamu.edu/ums/.
- 34 Federal Railroad Administration, "About NEC Future: Overview," available at http://www.necfuture.com/about/ (last accessed May 2015).
- 35 Northeast Corridor Infrastructure and Operations Advisory Commission, "Hudson River Tunnels," available at http:// www.nec-commission.com/cin\_projects/hudson-rivertunnels/ (last accessed June 2014).
- 36 Government Accountability Office, "Commuter Rail: Potential Impacts and Cost Estimates for the Cancelled Hudson River Tunnel Project," GAO-12-344, Report to the Chairman, Subcommittee on Surface Transportation and Merchant Marine Infrastructure, Safety, and Security, Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, U.S. Senate, March 2012, available at http://www.gao.gov/assets/590/589192.pdf.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Patrick McGeehan, "104-Year-Old Portal Bridge Presents \$900 Million Problem for Rail Commuters," The New York Times, September 15, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2014/09/26/nyregion/portal-bridge-presents-northeast-rail-commuters-with-a-104-year-old-problem.html.
- 39 Northeast Corridor Infrastructure and Operations Advisory Commission, "Critical Infrastructure Needs on the Northeast Corridor."
- 40 Amtrak, "Baltimore & Potomac Tunnel Replacement Project" (2014), available at http://www.nec.amtrak.com/sites/default/files/BP%20Tunnel%20Fact%20Sheet\_Final.pdf.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Author's calculation from ibid.; Amtrak, "The Amtrak Vision for the Northeast Corridor: 2012 Update Report" (2012), available at http://www.amtrak.com/ccurl/453/325/Amtrak-Vision-for-the-Northeast-Corridor.pdf; Amtrak, "Portal Bridge Replacement Project" (2015), available at http://nec. amtrak.com/sites/default/files/Portal%20Bridge\_Fact%20 Sheet%20Spring%202015\_Web.pdf.
- 43 Northeast Corridor Infrastructure and Operations Advisory Commission, "Northeast Corridor Five-Year Capital Plan: Fiscal Years 2016 - 2020," available at http://www.nec-commission.com/five-year-capital-plan/report/Northeast%20 Corridor%20Five-Year%20Capital%20Plan.pdf.
- 44 Amtrak, "The Amtrak Vision for the Northeast Corridor: 2012 Update Report."

8 Center for American Progress | Understanding Amtrak and the Importance of Passenger Rail in the United States

.....